BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

May 3, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, May 3, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 



David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Mark Sylvia announced that Police Chief Robert Pomeroy had been appointed by Governor Romney to serve as a member of the Joint Labor Management Committee (JLMC) through April 20, 2008.  Chief Pomeroy had been nominated by the Massachusetts Municipal Association to serve as a management representative on the JLMC.

Prior to his appointment, Chief Pomeroy served as an alternate member of the JLMC.

DOR Meeting – Foundation Director Denis Hanks, Representative Tom O’Brien, staff from Representative deMacedo and Senator Murray’s Office and Mr. Sylvia met with representatives from the Department of Revenue to discuss the impending regulatory changes to the Tax Increment Financing program.  Mr. Sylvia explained that at that meeting they were able to confirm the following:

· The Plymouth Economic Target Area would not be scrutinized for compliance.

· All current projects, which received approval before March 18, 2005 were considered grandfathered.

· Plymouth would no longer be able to waive personal property tax exemptions within the TIF agreements

· Plymouth would no longer be able to offer complete revenue neutral TIFs

· Any amended TIFs would fall under the new regulations.

· Fifty percent of all new hires by TIF companies would have to come from Plymouth or the project could face de-certification

Mr. Sylvia explained that Moving forward, the DOR would be defining what “De-minimis” means for TIFs.  

Criteria would be established using a benchmark of 5% exemptions or less and also 

take into consideration the personal property tax exemption.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)

He further explained that The Town was in the process of reviewing potential legislative changes to the EOA guidelines and the town’s Economic Development Fund that may assist in making

the TIF program more municipality-friendly.

Chapter 70 Funding – Representatives Tom O’Brien and Vinny deMacedo recently notified the Town of Plymouth that the House of Representatives amended their FY 06 budget recommendations to include an additional $427,800 in Chapter 70 funding.  The additional funding is a result of an amendment that provides an additional $50.00 per pupil for municipalities that have experienced a 20% reduction in Chapter 70 funding.

The Senate will begin its deliberations shortly.  It is our hope that the Senate will join the House in supporting additional Chapter 70 funding.

Retiring – Mr. Sylvia thanked Captain Charles Chandler for his almost twenty years of service to the Town of Plymouth as a member of the Plymouth Police Department.  Captain Chandler will be retiring at the end of this week.  The Board asked the Town Manager’s office to send a letter to Captain Chandler thanking him for his years of service and best wishes for retirement.  

Appointment – Ms. Arrighi announced that we had appointed Mr. Jeffrey Thom as the new Assistant Harbor Master.  

LICENSES 

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

Habilitation Assistance

Richard Johnson

531 Federal Furnace Road

Darlene Johnson

531 Federal Furnace Road

Background check and driving record show no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

Darin Fabrizio from Camp Bournedale, 110 Valley Road is requesting a one day wine and malt liquor license for June 12, 2005 from 1:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. for a wedding reception to be held in the function hall at Camp Bournedale.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)

Pawnbroker (Renewal)

Peggy’s Pawn Shop

37 Court Street

Background check shows no basis for denial and the bond is in place.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Billiards (Renewal)

Crow’s Nest Restaurant

170 Water Street

One Pool Table

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Junk Collector (Renewal)

Plymouth Coin and Jewelry

64 Court Street

Junk Dealer (Renewal)

Village Braider Antiques, Inc.

48 Sandwich Street

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Fortune Telling (Renewal)

Regina Hamilton

146 Court Street

Background check shows no basis for denial.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Craffey and Co., Inc.

Robert Craffey, 6-8 Court Street was requesting to stop traffic on May 10 between the hours of 6:00 a.m. and 10:00 a.m.  This was necessary to receive structural framing members required to fortify the old Butner Building.  He was advised to hire a police detail.  

LICENSES (continued)

The Board approved the above request from Mr. Rob Craffey to stop traffic at

6-8 Court Street on May 10, 2005 between the hours of 6 a.m. and 10 a.m. in order to receive structural framing members to fortify the old Butner Building.  Mr. Sylvia explained that Mr. Craffey said that he had secured a crane and a police detail.  He also stated that Mr. Craffey would ensure one lane of traffic. Mr. Sylvia said that Mr. Craffey may go over 10:00 a.m. but will do everything to keep to the schedule.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the request and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

One Day Wine and Malt

Family Crest Catering, 1026 Hanover Street, Hanover, is requesting a one-day wine and malt license for May 10, 2005 from 4:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. for a nurse appreciation dinner to be held at the Loring Center.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Junk Dealer (Renewal)

Innkeepers Chapel

631 State Road

Antiques Potpourri

1464 State Road

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

Seabreeze Transportation

Christopher Thomas

2047 State Road

Matthew Wirt

12 Magoni Terrace

Background check and driving record show no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Commission on Disabilities – The Board reduced the number of members of the Commission on Disabilities from 7 to 5.  

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)

Reappointment – The Board re-appointed Sharon LaRosa to the Plymouth Cultural Council 

for another 3-year term.

Labor Counsel – The Board appointed Mr. Harold Kowal as additional Labor Counsel.

Letter – The Board approved the letter to Plymouth’s Legislation Delegation in 

regards to the current funding formula for charter schools.

Minutes – The minutes of April 12 and April 19, 2005 were approved on a motioned from Selectman Schena and a second from Vice Chairman Malaguti. Voted 4-0 approved.

Ad Hoc Energy Committee – The Board re-appointed the following members to the Ad Hoc Energy Committee: John Corcoran, Gerald Sirrico, William Stone, James P. Sweeney, and Linda McAlduff.

Inland Fisheries – The Board accepted the proposed mission statement from the Inland Fisheries Committee and increased the number of members on the committee from 3 to 5.  Mr. David Gould, Town Environmental Manager, is in support of both.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Ms. Lisa Budge, July 4th Parade Chairman, announced that this would be her last year as Chairman of the Parade and that the Corporation would be looking for someone to take her place.  She announced that this year’s parade would celebrate the 25th anniversary of July 4th Plymouth Inc., so therefore the theme of the parade is “25 years of celebrating America”. She explained that the parade starts at 9:30 p.m.

Mr. David Buckman, Treasurer of July 4th Plymouth Inc., announced that they needed funding for the fireworks.  He explained that they have yet to have one company commitment.  He further explained that if we do not have a commitment by month’s end, then we will not have fireworks this year.  He said we needed to raise $72,000.00.  

Chairman Tavares said that Mr. Buckman came in on his urging.  Chairman Tavares said that he has been on the committee for 25 years and he is very concerned with the lack of funding and commitment. 

PUBLIC HEARING – TRANSFER OF STOCK – PAPA GINO’S

The Board held a hearing to consider the transfer of stock for Papa Gino’s Inc.

John Coyne, Papa Gino’s, explained that the ABCC has approved the format of the change. He explained that Bank Boston Investments was stepping out and a private company was stepping in.  He said that there was no change of management or directors. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve this transfer of stock and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

COUNCIL ON AGING INTERVIEW

The Board interviewed Erica St. Germain for the Council on Aging.  Ms. St. Germain explained that she has experience working with seniors and would like to do so for her town.  Vice Chairman Malaguti commented on her very impressive resume’ and moved to appoint her to the Council.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved. 

PUBLIC HEARING – TRANSFER OF STOCK – UNO RESTAURANT HOLDINGS CORP.

The Board held a hearing to consider the transfer of stock and a change in an officer and director for Uno Restaurant Holdings Corp.  Mr. Chris McCardle, Representing Uno’s explained that Uno’s was looking to go into a partnership with another banking company.  He explained that nothing insofar as their operations would change. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve this transfer of stock and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

PUBLIC HEARING-CORNER POCKET PUB-LIQUOR VIOLATION

The Board met to consider whether Micki’s Tavern, Inc. d/b/a Kevin Ryan’s Pub, 293 Court Street, violated or permitted a violation of the provisions of 204 CMR 2.05(2) illegalities or disorder on a licensed premises.

Mr. Greg Corbeau, Town Counsel, swore in all witnesses in this action.  He explained he was here to present the facts of an incident which occurred on January 10th 2005 at the Corner Pocket Pub.  

Mr. Corbeau interviewed the following individuals: Scott Hendry, Michelle Audette, Kerry Black, Kimberly Kelly and Lindsay McGinn.

Officer Scott Hendry explained that he was called to a disturbance at 9:40 p.m.  He had spoken with Kerry Black who said she was assaulted by bartender.  He explained that he interviewed the bartender, Katie Tassinari, who said she was the only one on duty.  She explained that Ms. Black assaulted her.  Officer Hendry explained that she was bleeding from her hand and she smelled of alcohol, her eyes were glassy.  In his opinion, she was intoxicated.  Officer Hendry said that officers Audette and Furtado came to the scene and they had to close the bar down after trying to call management to no avail. 

No representatives from Corner Pocket were present.

Officer Michelle Audette explained that she received a call for a fight at approximately 9:40 p.m. and proceeded to the Corner Pocket.  She spoke with the bartender, who she felt, was intoxicated.  She spoke with all the girls as well who she felt were not intoxicated.  She explained that Ms. Black said the bartender assaulted her.  The other two told the same story. Then she spoke with Ms. Tassinari and asked if there was anyone to come down to close the bar and after no one came, they closed it.  

Selectman Schena asked Officer Audette if any other patrons in the bar were interviewed other than the bartender and the three girls.  Officer Audette responded in the negative.

Ms. Kerry Black explained that she arrived there and had a couple of drinks.  She said she had never met this bartender before.  She said she spoke with her on a friendly basis before this 

PUBLIC HEARING-CORNER POCKET PUB-LIQUOR VIOLATION (continued)

altercation.  At 9:30 p.m. she explained that she had asked for a shot but the glass was broken so she asked for another one and then the bartender attacked her.  Then she explained that she left the bar and the bartender followed her out and attacked her again in the street.  

Ms. Kimberly Kelly and Ms. Lindsey McGinn explained the same series of events and they all said that the bartender was drinking on duty.

After a recommendation from Counsel, Chairman Tavares closed the hearing.

Mr. Corbeau gave closing arguments.  He explained that it is clear that management has the responsibility in this case.  He said that they left the establishment in the charge of someone who consumed alcohol on duty and ultimately attacked another person.  Therefore, an infraction did occur.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti commented that the original hearing was postponed because of the bartender’s vacation and now no one showed up at this meeting.  He asked the attorney what his recommendation was.  Counsel said he would recommend a 1 to 3 day suspension.  Mr. Malaguti moved a 3-day suspension effective June 10th, 11th and 12th.   Selectman Schena asked why we were pushing it to June.  Mr. Malaguti responded that we want to make sure and give them proper notice.  Selectman Schena responded that he could support a three-day suspension.  Selectman Quintal said he would also support a three-day suspension, if not more.  Chairman Tavares said he would support this as well.  The entire Board was disappointed that the owner was not there.  They considered this an insult to the licensing authority.  Selectman Quintal seconded the motion.  Voted 4-0 suspended.  

TOWN MEETING ARTICLE

ARTICLE 16B: To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by gift, purchase or eminent domain, or otherwise, for historic preservation under the Community Preservation Program the fee or other interest in land located at 119 Sandwich Street in the Town of Plymouth, Massachusetts, known as the Harlow House and shown as Assessors Map 22. Lots 104 containing 0.274 acres more or less, and more fully described in a deed recorded in the Plymouth County Registry of Deeds in Volume 1363, Page 218 & 219, said interest in land to be managed by the Plymouth Antiquarian Society, Incorporated; and as funding therefore to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, transfer from the Community Preservation Fund, and/or borrow a sum of money pursuant to G.L c.44B or any other general or special law for said acquisition, or take any other action relative thereto.

Mr. Paul Withington, Community Preservation Committee, said that the CPC is going to put the article back in the upcoming town meeting to allow them to consider the 16K increase they are requesting for the Antiquarian House.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to support and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 recommended.

SNOW AND ICE OVERVIEW

Mr. Bruce Miller, Finance Director, gave a PowerPoint presentation on the Snow and Ice Overview.  Mr. Sylvia thanked the finance departments and all other departments who submitted documentation to FEMA for the deadline.

Mr. Miller explained that the total appropriation for FY05 was $283,807.00.  Mr. Miller then explained that the total expenditures to date as of April 21, 2005 totaled $1,882,876.00 leaving a projected deficit of $1,599,069.00.  Mr. Miller said that the projected FEMA reimbursement was $342,704.31, leaving a projected deficit after FEMA of $1,256,364.69. Mr. Miller explained that there were three options to deal with this deficit. The first option was a transfer from other available funds, the second option was a raise on the FY2006 Tax ReCap and the third was to offset a portion of the deficit by transferring unspent departmental appropriations via the Municipal Relief Act.  If the Board chose the Municipal Relief Act transfer Mr. Miller explained that it would have to be transferred by June 30th and it would have a negative impact on the FY05 free cash certification. He mentioned that Overlay Reserve is currently at $3,000,000.00 and this amount is unrestricted.  In raising the Tax Recap, there would be an increase of approximately $46.27 on the average tax bill. He explained that this would be a one-year impact, assuming no future deficits, and the levy capacity would readjust after the FY06 Snow and Ice ReCap inclusion.

Vice Chairman Malaguti asked what action, if any, could the Board take that evening.  Mr. Miller said that he felt the Board should wait for the outcome of town meeting.  Mr. Malaguti said he wasn’t happy with putting this on the Recap sheet.  He thought it should come out of Overlay Reserve.

Chairman Tavares asked what the last date would be to consider this and make a decision.  Mr. Miller responded that once we know what happens with town meeting, then we would have a better idea.  Mr. Miller said we should meet before June 30th if we choose the Municipal Relief Act.  Selectman Schena asked if our FEMA relief included the Pinehills request for aid.  Mr. Sylvia said it did not because FEMA said they did not meet the qualification due to the fact that they are a private development.  Selectman Schena felt that we needed to wait until town meeting.  Selectman Schena also said that we have under-budgeted for this item for several years and he felt it needed to be increased.  Chairman Tavares asked the Town Manager’s office to put this back on the docket at the May 24th meeting.   

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

No Child Left Behind – Selectman Schena explained that he was reading an associated press article about Utah’s Governor who signed an act against the No Child Left Behind Federal Law.  He also said that 15 other states are considering this step as well.  He explained that this is costing states millions of dollars and he hopes the Plymouth School Committee will support this.  He would like the Town Manager’s Office to send a letter to the Governor and the State Delegation to see if they follow suit with the State of Utah.  Chairman Tavares agreed that a letter was in order.  He also asked to send letter to the School Committee to meet with them regarding this. 

Spraying of Trees – Selectman Quintal asked the Town Manager’s office to have our DPW Department spray the town trees for moths. 

Camera for HarborMaster – Selectman Quintal received a call from Sounder Systems regarding the installation of a free video camera at the HarborMaster’s office for the blind spots there at the wharf.  Mr. Quintal said that they would call the Town Manager. 

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS (continued)

Sidewalks – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Mr. Sylvia why we were contracting out the work to paint the crosswalks.  Mr. Sylvia responded that we had a grievance and Mr. Crombie will be providing a memo on this.  

Construction Crew – Selectman Quintal asked the Town Manager’s office when the seven (7) man construction crew was being implemented.  Mr. Sylvia said that Mr. Crombie would be giving him a briefing on this 

Meetings – Chairman Tavares explained that he has been working with Town Manager in regards to an every other week schedule for Selectmen’s Meetings and also is working on meeting with other Boards on the off weeks.  He said that one meeting would be with the School Committee as others like Strategic Planning and Nuclear Matters.   Mr. Sylvia mentioned that he spoke with Nicole and she will be putting together Goal Setting Session as well.  

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, 
Paragraph 3 – collective bargaining and litigation.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 by roll call Quintal-yes, Schena-yes and Tavares-yes and Malaguti-yes.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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